Evaluate This

By Lt. Kris Klaiber, E-2C
My squadron was scheduled for a NATOPS Unit Evaluation in April 2006. Considering this sort of thing only happens every other year or so, the Department Heads and other “powers-that-be” wanted to make sure we took advantage of this infrequent visit from our model managers. I was nominated for a NATOPS Super Standardization Check flight, or SSTANX, a qualification that would give me the authority to provide standardization check flights for the other aircrew in the squadron. Little did I know that a number of operational risk management nightmares would be coming my way.

The FRS sent two instructors, one pilot and one NFO from Norfolk, VA to our squadron in Japan for a week of training, inspections, and reviews that would ensure our squadron was adhering to the latest standards and operating procedures. As stressful as this tends to be, we don’t often get the opportunity to show the rest of the community what life is like in the forward deployed Navy. We wanted to make this a memorable experience for our model managers. What could be better than a cross-country trip to Osan AB, Korea, the land of knock-off purses, good food, and inexpensive leather aviator jackets?  Not only could we maximize our training objectives in one cross-country trip but we could treat our guests to another cultural experience. What could go wrong?

The crew was selected: three VAW-115 crewmembers to meet squadron training objectives and our two guests to conduct the “mission-essential” training. Mission planning began and it was at this point that our ORM process identified the first of many hazards. Three of our five crewmembers had never flown to Osan, including both of our pilots!  We took extra time to plan and brief the flight to mitigate this risk, besides a runway is a runway, right?  The weather forecast was not looking so good, so a last minute change of plan was made. A dog leg through MCAS Iwakuni to finish the pilot training portion of the flight would give us the opportunity to double-check the weather enroute and to cry uncle if need be. Plus this would give us enough transit time to knock out the NFO training requirements.

The flight schedule was written and signed by the CO. The 0600 brief the next morning made for a long day that presented yet another risk. As a forward deployed aviator, a long day doesn’t really faze me; I chalked it up as another day on the job. During the brief another ORM issue was identified: “What if the airplane breaks in Osan?  We’re at day three in our five day Unit Evaluation and there is more work to be done. These guys flew an awfully long way to come out here!  What if we’re stranded in Osan and the Unit Evaluation can’t be completed?”  Again proper planning, briefing, and a little extra caution and conservatism should alleviate these concerns, at least that was our decision at the time.

We got into our flight gear and walked to the airplane. The right engine started fine, but as the pilot went through his engine start mantra, it became evident that something was not right. “Hey guys, it looks like we have a hung start on the left, I’m going to shut it down and try again.” Fortunately the second engine start attempt was successful and we got the thumbs up from maintenance to take the airplane.

Our flight plan took us out over the water initially for pilot high work and then on to Iwakuni for a few laps around the pattern. During the transit, the NFOs in back were reviewing systems, emergency procedures, and other STANX items. Upon reaching Iwakuni we stopped our NFO training for airfield coordination and other crew tasking to ensure the pattern work was completed successfully. We landed in Iwakuni and taxied to the fuel pits to get gas for our leg to Osan. The weather forecast enroute was not looking great, but was still legal. We decided to continue to Osan; we could always turn around if the weather degraded.

During the second portion of our adventure, the NFO training was suddenly interrupted: “CICO, Flight. We’re having a problem with the left engine. I suspect it’s the DEC (Digital Engine Control; the engine works normally with the DEC off.)  We’ll keep an eye on it and let you know if it gets worse. We’re about 40 minutes out from Osan, recommend we press.”  I elected to stop training at this point and concentrate on ownship flight following, airfield coordination, weather updates, and other tasking. “CICO, Flight. We’ve got some ice building up; we’re going to turn the anti-ice on. Can you call and get a weather update?”  At this point in our flight, we considered returning to home field, but that would have taken us through the nasty weather and over the Sea of Japan for a 2.5-hour transit time. Our engine problem seemed to be under control and the destination weather wasn’t too bad so we elected to press on to Osan.

The rest of the flight was relatively uneventful. Upon landing in Osan, we decided to open the panels on our left engine to take a look at the DEC. Being a product of the Grumman Ironworks, sometimes wiping the oil away or giving it a good kick will fix the problem. Thankful that we had brought our cross-country toolkit, we popped the panel and inspected the DEC. Everything looked fine so we put on the ground locks, paid for our fuel and gave a call to Homeguard to let them know we had arrived safely. 

Maintenance gave us some pointers and advised us to call if we had any issues starting the left engine again.

After a few hours of shopping, eating and fun in Osan it was time to make our way back to base OPS for our return leg home. It was roughly 1700 at this point, which made for an 11-hour crew day thus far. We walked to the airplane after getting weather and filing our flight plan. The right engine was started and then came the left engine start mantra that I’ve heard a thousand times only this one sounded different… again. “Hey guys, looks like another hung start. I’m going to have to shut it down.”  After the NATOPS-directed five-minute timeout, we attempted to start the engine a second time, no joy. Five minutes later our third engine attempt was unsuccessful. In order to attempt a fourth start, NATOPS requires a 30 minute timeout in order to avoid damaging the starter. We decided to take a step back and call Homeguard for direction.

Maintenance scratched its collective head, our Skipper was upset and we were tired. One of the NFO’s called the lodge and made reservations. It looked like our worst nightmare was coming true: we had broken the airplane, were stranded and our Unit Evaluation would be incomplete. Additionally, this was our only fully operational aircraft that was required for an Air Wing large force exercise the next day. Luckily one of the pilots back home had a trick up his sleeve to bypass the DEC and get the engine started. Although we were skeptical, we were directed by the CO to attempt another engine start. It seemed that “operational necessity” just won the day so we decided to divide up some responsibilities to get things moving. Both pilots and one NFO went to the airplane to attempt the start, the other two NFOs stayed behind to re-open our flight plan and get weather – something I’d not done since VTs.

To our surprise, the left engine started successfully!  As my instructor and I made our way back to the flight line, we realized that due to our skepticism about the engine start, we had left our flight gear in the airplane. We weren’t about to shut down that left engine just to switch two crewmembers into the airplane, so we made the decision to make that scary walk behind the prop, at night, so we could fly home, finish the NFO STANX, and end this “good-deal” cross-country flight.

The flight home was uneventful and the engine operated normally. We landed in Atsugi at approximately 2300L to conclude the long day. With leather jackets and knock-off purses in hand and Bulgogi in our stomachs, the STANX finally ended. Looking back, the ORM process was our saving grace. Several hazards were identified including weather, airfield familiarity, crew day, and maintenance and training contingencies. The hot crew switch without flight gear was definitely my biggest mistake and is one I intend not to make again. I think we also learned an important lesson about sending our Unit Eval on the road, especially with more work to be done at home. Still, assessing the hazards, making risk decisions, and implementing controls to mitigate these risks was accomplished with a common sense, professional approach:  Plan it, brief it, fly it. At the end of the day, we could say, “Mission SAFELY Accomplished.”

Lt. Klaiber flies with VAW-115.

